PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, January 27, 2009
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 27, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.
John T. Mahoney, Jr. 
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Vice Chairman Malaguti called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

Jordan Hospital Polar Plunge – Vice Chairman Malaguti invited Catherine McKenna from Jordan Hospital to address the Board.   Ms. McKenna shared details on the 7th Annual Jordan Hospital Polar Plunge to be held on March 7, 2009 at Plymouth Beach, and she encouraged the community to participate in this event, which raises funds for the Jordan Hospital Club Cancer Center.

Town Manager’s Report

Affordable Housing – Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi reported that Plymouth’s Director of Community Development, Bruce Arons, will be the featured speaker at a public informational meeting sponsored by the Plymouth Area League of Women Voters on February 5, 2009, at the Sunrise Assisted Living facility in Plymouth.  Mr. Arons, she said, will discuss Plymouth’s Affordable Housing Trust, Workforce Housing Program, and the State’s Chapter 40B affordable housing law. 
Snow & Ice – Ms. Arrighi provided the Board with an update on snow & ice expenditures for the 2008-2009 winter season.  As of the last storm (the fifteenth of the season), she said, Plymouth has spent approximately $1,186,532—an amount that exceeds the total spent on the previous year’s 22 snow and ice events.   Ms. Arrighi noted that the Finance & Advisory Committee recently approved deficit spending for snow & ice; moving forward, however, the Town will likely need more.
Ice Safety – Ms. Arrighi explained that, due to many calls related to ice on Plymouth’s ponds and lakes, the Police Department and Harbor Master’s Office have released an Ice Safety General Order to assist their responding personnel when dispatched to ice incidents.  Ms. Arrighi noted that, due to the varied influences involved in ice formation, the Police Department and Harbor Master’s Office will not endorse the safety of any body of frozen water.   Residents should call the Harbor Master’s Office, she said, for any questions related to ice safety.
Massachusetts Municipal Association Conference – Ms. Arrighi noted that she and Town Manager Mark Sylvia attended the annual Massachusetts Municipal Association Conference on January 23, 2009, to hear Governor Patrick’s report on the State’s budget.  Ms. Arrighi discussed some of the information disseminated during the event, including the report that cities and Town’s should expect a 9.74% cut in Local Aid, with education funds expected to be held harmless.  Because of the precautionary steps taken in the Fall by both the Town and School Department, she said, Plymouth will likely be able to address this shortfall.

Selectman Tavares recommended that the Board take an active role in the budget, to prevent layoffs.  He noted that the Board might want to invite the legislative delegation to an upcoming meeting to discuss unfunded mandates and those options and tools that the State might offer for cities and towns to address the strain that these unfunded mandates place on municipal budgets.   Selectman Machado echoed Selectman Tavares’ interest in discussing unfunded mandates with Plymouth’s legislative delegation.
Licenses

One Day Wine & Malt

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested two (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on January 30 and 31, 2009.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved two (2) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services/ Linda Ducrot.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Vehicle For Hire (Renewals)

· Patriot Transportation, 317 Court Street applied for the renewal of the licenses listed below.   Issuance of these licenses is subject to the requisite CORI background check and driving record of the applicants.

· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit – Taxi

· One Vehicle for Hire Operator License: Michelle Cushman, 227 Standish Avenue

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the renewal of a Vehicle for Hire Business Permit (Taxi) and a Vehicle for Hire Operator License (for driver Michelle Cushman) for Patriot Transportation.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Vehicle For Hire Operator (New)

· Patriot Transportation, 317 Court Street, applied for a new Vehicle for Hire Operator license for the driver listed below.   Issuance of this license is subject to the requisite CORI background check and driving record of the applicant.
· Jeffrey Furtado, 22 Woodbine Drive, Plymouth

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a new Vehicle for Hire Operator License (for driver Jeffrey Furtado) for Patriot Transportation.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Comprehensive Entertainment (New)

· Sabor Market, Inc. d/b/a Sabor Market, 63 Long Pond Road, Vinicio Cordon, applied for a Comprehensive Entertainment License, to include:
· Radio, TV, and Live Entertainment

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment License (Radio, TV, and Live Entertainment) for Sabor Market, Inc. d/b/a Sabor Market.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, applied for a Comprehensive Entertainment License, to include:
· Live Entertainment (singer and instrument – acoustic only)

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a Comprehensive Entertainment License (Live Entertainment – singer and instrument, acoustic only) for Our House Services.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.

Transport Of Oversized Load

· Mammoet USA N.E. Corporation requested permission to transport a transformer from Cordage Park to the NSTAR Substation in Carver.   The transport arrangement consists of a double wide self propelled modular trailer.   The unit will be 71’ long and 20’8” wide and 19’9” high with a gross weight of 874,573 lbs. The move will take place on Saturday, January 31, 2009 at 9:00 p.m.  All pertinent Town departments have been notified and/or are working with Mammoet during the transport: Police, Fire, Harbor Master, DPW – Highway, DPW – Tree Warden, and Information Technology.  Additional collaborative entities are: Comcast, NSTAR, Verizon, and the State Police.  A State permit has been obtained for moving the load over State highways. 

Selectman Mahoney posed some questions regarding the transport.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the transport will happen rain or shine, with the Mammoet being the responsible party for all associated costs and public postings.   Ted Bubbins, Plymouth’s Tree Warden, discussed some of the work that his crew has done in preparation of the transport, noting that Mammoet will pay the Town for all of the related work.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved a Transport of Oversized Load (as outlined above) for Mammoet USA N.E. Corporation.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board approved the minutes of the October 14, 2008 Selectmen’s Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Gift Account – The Board established a gift account to be used for bond counsel fees and expenses in connection with the review and analysis of the proposed septage agreement between the Town and Veolia Water North America – Northeast, LLC. 

Acceptance of Gift – The Board accepted a gift of $15,000.00 from Veolia Water North America – Northeast, LLC to be used as payment of bond counsel's fees and expenses in connection with their review and analysis of the proposed septage agreement between the Town and Veolia.  The Board understands that any funds remaining after bond counsel's review is complete will be returned to Veolia.  The Board also understands that the Town may ask Veolia to gift additional funds if bond counsel's fees and expenses exceed $15,000, and Veolia will consider any such request at its sole discretion.  Veolia acknowledges that, in the event such fees and expenses exceed $15,000, and Veolia decides not to gift any further funds to the Town for payment of the excess, the Town is not obligated to have its bond counsel complete the review and analysis, nor to refund any monies to Veolia.  

Constable Re-Appointment – The Board re-appointed Gregory S. Kamon of 11 Briarwood Lane, Rochester, as Constable for the Town of Plymouth for a term effective through June 25, 2011.  Note: Some years ago, when the Selectmen chose to require Plymouth residency of all new constables, those who were serving at the time were grandfathered-in, regardless of their town of residence.  Mr. Kamon has served as a Constable for the Town of Plymouth since the early 1990’s.   

Public Comment

Vice Chairman Malaguti opened the meeting to public comment.
Ken Buechs of Manomet asked the Board to reconvene the Downtown / Waterfront Traffic Study Committee (“DWTSC”).   The DWTSC, he said, worked for some time on a one-way traffic plan for the downtown and waterfront districts, but had difficulty meeting on a regular basis to finalize its recommendations.   He suggested that the committee be reassembled to look at the flow of traffic in the downtown area (and the incorporation of a bike trail), not only for everyday transport, but in preparation for the 2020 anniversary event. 
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to reconvene the Downtown / Waterfront Traffic Study Committee, as it previously existed.   Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Discussion on Odd / Even Overnight Parking Policy
Ms. Arrighi noted that the Board had asked staff to look into the possibility of an odd/even overnight parking policy for the Town, to improve the DPW’s ability to remove snow and sand from the streets in the downtown and waterfront areas.

Sid Kashi, Town Engineer, outlined steps that the Town would need to take in order to move forward with the possible implementation of an odd/even parking policy.   The Town, he said, will need to bring this before the public and gather the community’s input prior to seeking the Board’s final approval.  Mr. Kashi then pointed to other cities and towns that have similar odd/even parking plans in place.
A brief discussion ensued amongst members of the Board, Mr. Kashi, and Ms. Arrighi regarding the parking policy and the current system of parking bans during snowstorms.  Selectman Machado inquired if a plan could be in place by Fall 2009, to which Mr. Kashi responded that he believes it can be completed by that time.  Signage, scheduling, and the revision of street sweeping/plowing patterns would need to be in place prior to the implementation of this type of plan, Mr. Kashi added.
Selectman Machado noted that he has operated the Town’s street sweeper for years, and an odd/even parking plan would provide DPW staff with a much more efficient means of cleaning the streets.

Seeing no further questions from the Board, Vice Chairman Malaguti thanked Mr. Kashi for his presentation and noted the apparent consensus that the Board would like the Engineering Department to pursue the possible implementation of an odd/even overnight parking policy.
Spring Special Town Meeting Articles

Special Article 7A
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer, or borrow available funds, including those received as a Federal Land and Water Conservation Fund Program (LWCF) grant, the sum of $500,000, more or less, for the acquisition of a parcel of land containing 69.29 acres more or less located on Billington Sea and Lout Pond off Billington Street in Plymouth, Massachusetts, and shown on  Assessors’ Map 98, as Lots 104 and 105 for the purposes of open space, such land to be held by the Conservation Commission of the Town of Plymouth, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen or Conservation Commission to acquire such land by gift, purchase or eminent domain on such terms and conditions as they may determine, and to authorize the Conservation Commission to file on behalf of the Town of Plymouth any and all applications deemed necessary for grants and or reimbursements from the Commonwealth of Massachusetts deemed necessary under Chapter 132A, Section 11 and or any others in any way connected with the scope of this article, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen and the Conservation Commission to enter into all agreements and execute any and all instruments as may be necessary on behalf of the Town of Plymouth to affect said purchase, or take any other action relative thereto. 
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David Gould, the Town’s Environmental Manager, explained that Special Article 7A relates to a Federal Land & Water Conservation Fund Program grant that was awarded to the Town towards the acquisition of a 69.29-acre parcel off Billington Street.  The parcel, he noted, fronts both Billington Sea and Lout Pond, and its preservation will enable the Town to protect two important wetland resources as well as the Town’s aquifer.

Because this $500,000 grant is a reimbursement award, Mr. Gould said, Town Meeting must first appropriate the funds, and upon closing of the acquisition, the State will reimburse the Town.  Ms. Arrighi added that, because it is important that the Town close on this acquisition by June 30, 2009, the Town will confirm assurance of these funds from the State.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 7A of the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  
Special Article 7B: 
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, including Challenge Grant funds, the sum of $250,000, more or less, for the acquisition of a parcel of land containing 69.29 acres more or less located on Billington Sea and Lout Pond off Billington Street in Plymouth, Massachusetts and shown on Assessors’ Map 98, as Lots 104 and 105  for the purposes of  wellhead protection and open space, such land to be held by the Conservation Commission, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen or Conservation Commission to acquire such land by gift, purchase or eminent domain on such terms and conditions as they may determine, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen and the Conservation Commission to enter into all agreements and execute any and all instruments as may be necessary on behalf of the Town of Plymouth to affect said purchase, or take any other action relative thereto. 
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Mr. Gould noted that Special Article 7B relates to another grant with which the Town can purchase the 69.29-acre parcel off Billington Street.  There was a condition in the Challenge Grant, he explained, that the Town was required to have a conservation restriction in place on properties for which it could use the grant funding.  Mr. Gould stated that the Town is far enough along in the process of acquiring this parcel for conservation purposes that the State will allow the use of the remaining $250,000 in Challenge Grant funds toward the acquisition.
On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 7B of the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  

Special Article 9: 
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds or borrow a sum of $500,000 to fund the rehabilitation of Nelson Park [Note: language to be finalized].
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Mr. Gould explained that the Town was awarded a $500,000 PARC grant (Parkland Acquisitions & Renovations for Communities) from the State for the rehabilitation of Nelson Memorial Park.  Town Meeting must first appropriate the funds for the grant, he said, and the State will reimburse the Town upon completion of the project. 

Mr. Gould discussed the plans for renovation of the park, which was inspired by the Public Space Action Plan and the anticipation of the 400th Anniversary Celebration.  Improved boat launching access, new beach areas, enhanced trail connections, and new water features for children are all part of several general rehabilitation concepts, he said, which will be finalized in the months to come.  
A brief discussion ensued during which the Board posed questions to Mr. Gould and offered thoughts on the rehabilitation plan.  Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Mr. Gould to further discuss the proposed plans to move the parking area away from the water’s edge. 
Mr. Gould explained that the Town must adhere to Environmental Protection (EPA) standards.  Because untreated stormwater runs directly off of the parking area onto the beach and into the harbor, it is important that the parking area be moved back where runoff can be naturally treated before making its way into the ocean.   Mr. Gould noted that plans are to keep the grade between the parking lot and the ocean low, to maintain the ocean view for those who wish to remain in their cars.
On a motion by Selectman Mahoney, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 9 of the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  

Special Article 12

To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to grant to NSTAR Electric Company and Verizon New England, Inc., the perpetual non-exclusive right and easement for the purpose of locating, relocating, erecting, constructing, reconstructing, installing, operating, maintaining, patrolling, inspecting, repairing, replacing, altering, changing the location of, extending or removing the utility equipment along, upon, under, across and over that portion of Town owned property located at 100 Samoset Street, more particularly described in deeds recorded with Plymouth County Registry of Deeds in Book 1793, Page 437 and in Book 2311, Page 406 and shown on Assessors’ Map 101 as Parcels 48 and 49, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi explained that, in order to move forward with the Crematory project, the Town must grant a permanent easement to NSTAR and Verizon for telecommunications and electric service.  Mr. Kashi referenced his memo to the Board regarding the steps that must be taken in order to install electric and phone service to the Crematory, and he noted that Town Meeting must approve the easement.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to recommend Article 12 of the Special Town Meeting.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Letters

Regional Casino Impact Task Force – Selectman Tavares referenced a letter from the Kingston Board of Selectmen, dated January 21, 2009, regarding its concern that the Regional Casino Impact Task Force appears to have taken a position against the proposal to build a casino in Middleborough.  Selectman Tavares clarified that the Task Force has not taken a position for or against the casino, but, perhaps because some members have been vocal about their own respective positions, it may appear as if the consortium at-large has taken a stance on the matter.  He assured the Board that he has represented Plymouth in the Task Force’s original mission to gather information, discuss impact mitigation, and “get a seat at the table” when/if the State begins to move forward with approval of the casino proposal.  He encouraged the Board to send a letter to the Task Force (similar to the letter sent by the Kingston Board of Selectmen) stating its intent that the consortium stay on course with its original mission.

Resignation from Visitor Services Board – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted a letter from Jay Kimball regarding his resignation from the Visitor Services Board, and he thanked Mr. Kimball for his time and service. 
Ponds of Plymouth – Vice Chairman Malaguti referenced a letter from Mr. and Mrs. McNamara regarding street lighting in the Ponds of Plymouth.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the issue stems from NSTAR’s removal of street lights throughout the private development, because the developer is no longer paying for the electricity to operate the lights.  Because the Ponds of Plymouth is a private development, Ms. Arrighi explained, the Town cannot take on the expense of operating the street lights.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the Town continues to encourage the residents of the Ponds of Plymouth to establish their own homeowners association(s) to work collaboratively on matters of this kind.
New Business
Meeting of County Commissioners and Regional Selectmen – Selectman Mahoney shared information regarding a recent joint meeting he attended between the Plymouth County Commissioners and the selectmen of towns within the county.  Discussion during the meeting focused on regional efficiencies in purchasing such services as electricity and solid waste disposal.

Solid Waste Advisory Committee – Selectman Mahoney noted that the Solid Waste Advisory Committee will hold its next meeting at Nathaniel Morton Elementary School on Monday, February 2nd, at 7:00 p.m.   A representative from SEMASS will attend the meeting, he said, to offer reasons why Plymouth may want to consider renegotiating its solid waste contract.

School Department Strategic Planning Committee – Selectman Tavares noted that the School Department has asked for a representative of the Board of Selectmen to serve on the Schools’ Strategic Planning Committee.  Selectman Mahoney, he said, may be the best representative, as he is the parent of a young child who will be entering the school system.  Selectman Mahoney noted that he would speak with Superintendent Maestas for further information.

Charter Committee Meeting on PACTV – Selectman Tavares reminded the public that PACTV will broadcast the Charter Committee’s January 29, 2009 meeting in a live, call-in format.  
Road Betterment Procedures – Vice Chairman Malaguti noted that the Roads Advisory Committee and the DPW are working on a draft procedure for road betterments.   Mr. Kashi and the Town’s Engineering staff, he said, have put much work into developing this draft with the committee, and he asked that the Selectmen share their comments with Ms. Arrighi so that an agenda item can be scheduled to set this mechanism in place.

Cherry Hill II Senior Housing Project – Vice Chairman Malaguti sought to address what he described as recent “bad press” regarding the Plymouth Housing Authority’s Cherry Hill II senior housing project on Court Street.  He defended the character of the Plymouth Housing Authority (PHA) and its director, Joan Pimental, noting that the quasi-governmental agency has provided housing and services for Plymouth’s elderly for over 60 years.   Ms. Pimental has explained, he said, that the new office space that was built as part of the Cherry Hill II expansion will allow the PHA room to expand its programs, and he questioned why there are those who wish to punish Ms. Pimental and the PHA for being proactive in the course of doing many good deeds for this community.
Selectman Machado echoed Vice Chairman Malaguti’s comments, noting that the Town has a history of building facilities that it quickly outgrows.  Much of the PHA’s funding for this project is Federal, he added, and he expressed his hope that any discrepancies or questions of practice would be addressed by the Federal agencies that supervise these grants.   Cherry Hill’s elderly residents are deserving of a quality space, he said. 
Adjournment of Meeting
On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Mahoney, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 8:20 p.m.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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